MINUTES

Baltonsborough Parish Council Meeting 
 7 June 2007
At 7.30pm in the Village Hall
Item One

Attendance and Apologies
1.
Attendance.

Kevin Sherrard

Chairman




Christine Fox






Jackie Buckle





Martyn Underdown
Clerk


Ken Maddock

MDC
[from 8.15pm]



3 members of the public.

2.
Apologies.

Shirley Slade

Item Two
Minutes of the Meeting [8 May 07]
3.
The minutes of the meeting of 8 May were agreed and signed by the Chairman.
4.
The meeting agreed to take Items 12 and 13 next.
Item 12.  
Resolution to Adopt the Code of Conduct 2007.

5.
The following Resolution was put to the meeting:

“ Baltonsborough Parish Council resolves to formally adopt, with immediate effect, the mandatory  Local Authorities [Model Code of Conduct] Order 2007, as is applicable to Parish Councils, with the specific inclusion of the Effect of Prejudicial Interests on Participation,  paragraph 12(2).”
6.
The resolution was carried unanimously.  The adoption of the resolution means that the Standing Orders now need to be checked for accuracy and that the Standards Officer at MDC has to be informed.
Action 7/6/07.1 – Clerk.  To Examine Accuracy of BPC Standing Orders.

Action 7/6/07.2 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Adoption of Code of Conduct.
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7.
The Clerk informed members that information on SALC training seminars is available to better understand what the new Code of Conduct means.  In addition the new booklet on the official guidance to members and a handy note on the subject were issued to all councillors. 

Item 13.  
Co-option of 2 New Members.

8.
Parish Councils have the ability to make up the numbers of missing councillors following an election where there was no contest because the numbers of nominations was below the maximum allowed, in our case – 8.  Two names have been suggested.  They are Mr. Steve Everitt and Mrs Carolyn Young.  It was confirmed that they were prepared to serve on Baltonsborough Parish Council and that they were not debarred in law to do so.  Members voted unanimously to co-opt both new members.
9.
The meeting was adjourned for Item 3 of the agenda.
Item Three

Contributions and Questions from the Public
10.
Shirley Marshall enquired about the costs awarded in the Flowers and Hayes Appeal and it was confirmed that it was understood that no costs were awarded against MDC.  Also, she highlighted the fiasco surrounding the publication of literature and the conduct of the recent local elections.  She was assured that her view was shared by the councillors and the Chairman will be writing the MDC.
11.
The meeting was re-convened.
Item Four

Actions Arising from Minutes [8 May 07]
12.
2/9/04.1 – Clerk.  To Obtain Traffic Management Guidelines.  The Clerk has visited the Somerset Highways Office at Glastonbury and has been able to read the Highway Safety Inspection Manual.  It gives guidance to inspectors on what does and does not constitute a Safety Problem and on how frequently roads are to be routinely inspected according to their classification.  At least half of the manual gives photographs of typical defects and how they may be assessed, rectified and cleared.  It does not give as a defect an extended rut along a lane that causes grounding.
13.
The Clerk proposed and councillors agreed that we write to SCC to tell them of this omission and use the rest of the information to specify Baltonsborough’s highways’ problems in the future.

Action 2/9/04.1 – Clerk.  To Obtain Traffic Management Guidelines.  
14.
1/3/07.2 – Sherrard.  To Organise a Working Party for Playpark.  Two loads of bark have been delivered and installed. More is need as this has settled and now the equipment needs to be re-installed onto the climbing frame.
Action 1/3/07.2 – Sherrard.  To Organise a Working Party for Playpark.  
Page 2-7
15.
8/5/07.1 – Clerk.  To Write to Highways re Cox’s Drive.  An email was sent identifying the problems in Cox’s Drive and St Anne’s Close.  The roads have now been repaired.  Although this action is completed it was noted that the contractors went around a parked car – another example of shoddy workmanship.  This will be included in a future item.








Action Complete.
16.
8/5/07.2 – Clerk.  To Write to Highways re Conduct of Road Repairs.  The Chairman has actioned this item with his email of 24 May.  Mendip Highways reply of 29 May was noted.  There remain many examples of poor workmanship that could be the lack of supervision or no insistence of quality workmanship by Somerset Highways upon their contractors.  Because of the severity of the problem the Clerk was asked to write to the CEO of SCC to appraise him of the situation and seek a site visit.
[Post Meeting Note:  Notification of road closures for Burgess Lane and West Town Lane have been received stating that these 2 lanes will be “repaired” in one day on 2 July.  Both lanes have been the subject of recent complaints and it will be impossible to repair these lanes effectively in one day.  This will be included in the letter to SCC.]

Action 8/5/07.2 – Clerk.  To Write to CEO of SCC re Conduct of Road Repairs.  
17.
8/5/07.3 – Chairman.
Draft a Letter re Election Management.  In hand.
Action 8/5/07.3 – Chairman.
Draft a Letter re Election Management.  
18.
8/5/07.4 – Clerk.  Write to CEO of MDC re Planning Response Guidelines.  The letter has been sent to MDC and a reply from Janet Wilson says that a full reply is being prepared.

Action 8/5/07.4 – Clerk.  Write to CEO of MDC re Planning Response Guidelines.
Item Five

Planning Matters 

19.
076886/036 – Flower & Hayes LPG Vessels.  Calor Gas is asking to install large LPG vessels for the use of the housing development to be built on this site.  Councillors agreed that they were unable to comment on the technical details of such an application and therefore left the decision to the Planning Officer.  The Clerk was asked to inform MDC of their decision.
Action 7/6/07.3 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Council’s Decision.

20.
030779/005 – The Gatehouse.  Councillors had no objections to the removal of outbuildings within the curtilage of this listed building and voted 3 for with 2 abstentions to lodge no objections.  [The abstentions in this case were because the new councillors had not seen the documents.]  In discussion it was decided that the Planning Department might ask for extra screening for the benefit of neighbouring properties, once the work has been completed.  The Clerk was asked to inform MDC of their decision.
Action 7/6/07.4 – Clerk.  To inform MDC of Council’s Decision.
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21.
067276/009 – Tilham Farm.  Carolyn Young declared a personal interest in this topic.  Discussions with the planning department revealed that this work involve splitting one holiday let to give the option of 2 lets and did not impact on the previous applications for use of the site in other respects.  Councillors commented on the existing problems of traffic in Tilham Lane,  especially the dangerous exit into Ham Street, and noted that this application would exacerbate the situation.  On these grounds they voted 4 against with 1 abstention to recommend refusal of planning permission.  The Clerk was asked to inform MDC of their decision. 
Action 7/6/07.5 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Council’s Decision.
22.
117855/001 – Land at Gilbert’s Corner.  Planning Guidelines indicate a possible exemption from the local area plan for a temporary agricultural worker’s dwelling if his permanent full time attendance is needed on the site.

23.
Christine Fox declared a prejudicial interest in this subject.  The council was presented with the following information.  Within the documentation provided by MDC to BPC every other page of the Code of Recommendations was missing.  There appeared to be a conflict of argument in that one part of the information said that great care was needed to be taken in looking after alpacas and in another section it says not much care is needed.  The observations made were that the applicant was already the subject of an enforcement order on another property in the village, that it seemed unreasonable to rear alpacas in a field with a public footpath running through it, there appeared to be no need of a permanent residence for an agricultural worker to look after these animals as seen by the lack of this need in other businesses and the business plan presented for this case was inadequate.  Christine Fox then left the meeting.  Debate on the information above then ensued. 

24.
It was thought that the application was suspect since the numbers quoted seemed too small for a viable business proposition and that no proof of purchase was yet available.  The viability of the business plan was doubted as was the need for any building on the site for the constant monitoring of these animals.  The values attached to the animals far exceeded those in any other business.  
25.
A letter from MDC was quoted saying that they [MDC] thought that there would be no highways or traffic problems.  These statements were hotly contested by those that knew the history of the dangerous double bend from which access and egress had to be made.

26.
The chairman summarised the debate by proposing the application be rejected on the grounds that there was no need for a permanent worker to be housed on the site to care for these animals, that there was an inadequate business plan for the venture and that the increased problems caused on the double bend adjacent to the field would increase traffic problems in the area.  The proposal was seconded by Jackie Buckle and carried unanimously.  The Clerk was asked to inform MDC of the council’s decision.  Christine Fox returned to the meeting.
Action 7/6/07.6 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Council’s Decision.
27.
Approval.  The licensing application for Coxbridge House was approved subject to certain conditions.  The letter is filed in the planning files at 108854.
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Item Six

Financial Items

28.
Cheques for Signature.
Playpark Bark purchased by Shirley Slade - £246.40.  Agreed.
Ron Bickham for transport and distribution of Playpark Bark - £50.00.  Agreed.
VH&PFT Rent for 7 June - £10.00.  Agreed.
29.
Internal Audit.  The Clerk reported that the internal audit has been completed by Mr. Barrie Rees and the accounts will now be made available for inspection by the public. 

Item Seven

County Council Report
30.
Ken Maddock reported that a Somerset Waste Board is being established and ECT is the preferred bidder to provide a more efficient operation with more recycling and a savings on cost to the council tax payers.  IBM remains the preferred bidder for the ISIS contract for the services that are being outsourced.  The reorganisation of local government in Somerset is at the consultation stage.  SCC have a viable bid for unitary status being considered by the government and the 5 district councils who are against the idea have commissioned a ballot to test the opinion of voters throughout Somerset.  Households have received literature from both sides of the argument.  
Item Eight

District Council Report
31.
Ken Maddock reported that following the local elections the Conservatives remained the majority party by one seat from the Lib. Dems.  There will be a 2 month settling down period to allow new councillors to find their feet and for all to assess were they could go forward with a changed majority.
32.
Answering a question from the floor, he stated that the management before and during the election was totally unsatisfactory.  An enquiry has been set up to determine what went wrong, why and how to do better next time.  The results will be published for electors to see and the final report will give details of the financial implications.
33.
Councillors gave Ken Maddock the full story of the catalogue of errors regarding the road repairs and he assured the meeting that answers from SCC were required and that he would be prepared to assist in any site visit requested of SCC.
34.
Councillors also informed him of the apparent drop in standards at the MDC Planning Department recently and that Janet Wilson has been tasked to respond as to why letters and telephone calls were not answered.
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Item Nine

Village Hall and Playing Field Trust
35.
Jackie Buckle reported that the recent AGM did not happen because the VH&PFT Committee was not quorate.  It is essential that eligible organisations come forward to be part of the committee and share the work load.  An Extraordinary Meeting has been called for 20 June to sort out the problem.
Item Ten

Website
36.
Nothing reported at this meeting.
Item Eleven

Playpark
37.
Subject covered under Item Four
Item Twelve
Resolution: To Adopt New Code of Conduct.
38.
See Above.

Item Thirteen
Co-option of 2 New Councillors.
39.
See Above.
Item Fourteen
Items at Chairman’s Discretion
40.
None.
Item Fifteen
Items from Councillors
41.
Jackie Buckle commented on the need for TLC of the bench in Ham Street.  Whilst most thought that this was “owned” by the parish council it was decided to ask MDC [Stuart Finney] for a list of parish assets.  
Action 7/6/07.7 – Clerk.  To Write to MDC for Parish Assets List.

Item Sixteen
Information Items from the Clerk
42.
Road Closure Notices.  These have been publicised on the notice boards.
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43.
Baltonsborough Community Association Minutes.    The Clerk is being provided with copies of the minutes of this organisation with the expectation of including them in the minutes of the BPC.  It was pointed out that they are not part of the record of a parish council meeting and that any member of the public has the right to petition a councillor or the Clerk for items on the agenda. 

44.
Church Clock.  This has now been repaired but, in conjunction with the PCC, the bill has been returned to Smith of Derby stating that it is exorbitant for what has been done.  They are reconsidering the amount.  Also together with the PCC, a 5 year contract at reduced rates for maintenance is being considered.

Item Seventeen
Date of the Next Meeting

45.
The next meeting will be on 5 July at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.
46.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.50pm.
Signed 
[image: image1.emf] 

          Date   5 July 2007
Kevin Sherrard, Chairman, Baltonsborough Parish Council
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